
LOUISIANA CLERKS OF COURT INSURANCE TRUST 
BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING 

THURSDAY, JULY 26, 2007  
MONROE, LOUISIANA 

 
 

President Jim Martin called the meeting to order at 9:00 A.M.  Bud Bergeron 
gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance by Bubbie Dupont.  
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  President Jim Martin,  Michael Thibodeaux, Mark 
Graffeo, Dot Lundin,  Diane Broussard, Bill Hodge, Lanell Landry, Ann Johnson, 
Bubbie Dupont and Bud Bergeron.  Also present:  Debbie Hudnall, Executive 
Director; Lloyd Campisi, Insurance Consultant; Brad Fariello with Hunt Insurance 
Group and Randy Zinna, Attorney.  Guests present:  Allen Blanchard, and Greg 
Hanly and Vickie Steib  with Blue Cross/Blue Shield.  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Bill Hodge moved to accept the minutes of the 
previous meeting as written, motion seconded by Michael Thibodeaux.  
Motion carried. 
 
COMMENTS BY PRESIDENT:  President Jim Martin thanked Bill Hodge for 
hosting the Board meetings in Monroe and thanked everyone for their willingness 
to serve on the Insurance Board because it was probably the most difficult board 
to serve on.   
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS: (Attachment 1) Treasurer Mark Graffeo pointed 
out to the Board the fluctuation of the total capital for April, May and June and 
explained that it was because of the revenue from special assessment and the 
payment in claims.  He reported that as of June 30,   the operating cash was a 
negative $23,000, but there was about $629,000 in investment accounts and 
certificates of deposit for total assets of all cash of $606,000 and total assets of 
$971,000.  He pointed out the net income ending June 30, was $570,000, but 
again that was because of the special assessment. The total capital for the end 
of the year was about $32,000.  The Income Statement for Department 4 showed 
the Special Assessment of $1,863,000 and again net income of $542,000.  He 
reported that if you subtracted the Special Assessment there would be a net loss 
of $1,320,000.    Mark reported there was a loss in claims expense of 
approximately $1.36 million, but we are hoping to  have more savings for the 
coming year with greater discounts in the Blue Cross network.   He reported the 
net income for the year from Department 2, which is the Operating Trust, at 
$28,000.  He reported the 12 Month Income Statement – Budget Comparison 
showed that $7650 had been budgeted as net income, for year, but the net 
income was actually $28,139 due mainly to Lloyd’s fees being considerably less 
than had been budgeted. 
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Motion was made by Bud Bergeron to receive the financial reports.  Motion 
seconded by Bill Hodge.  Motion carried 
 
COMMENTS BY INSURANCE CONSULTANT: (Attachment 2)  Mr. 
Campisi gave a report on the historical data for the plan for July 2006 to June 
2007 from FARA.  He reported that it appears that Zurich, the re-insurer, would 
take a loss this year as they did the previous year.  He reported fixed cost for 
year was $2,026,889, medical claims were approximately eight million dollars 
and prescription drugs were approximately $1.6 million making total claims of 
approximately $9.6 million dollars.  The specific claims paid by the re-insurer 
were $1.5 million.  He said it was important to understand there will be run-out 
claims for over one million dollars plus fixed cost of approximately $150,000 to be 
paid to FARA to process the run-out claims.  He reported that our program has a 
large population who has serious illnesses. 
 
COMMENTS BY HUNT INSURANCE GROUP:  Brad Fariello gave an overview 
of the implementation of the change over effective July 1st.  He reported that 
although there had been some minor problems, he thought overall it had been 
very successful.   The small errors that did occur had been cleared up quickly.  
He stated that about 20 ID cards were not delivered, but all of the disruptions 
were kept to a minimal.  He said that Vera continues to receive some calls, but 
they were trying to get those re-directed to the Hunt Group.  He said there had 
been some differences in the drug formularies, but if it had been in the previous 
formulary, it would be added to the current one.  He reported they had not 
received all of the necessary information at this time from FARA, but he knew 
that Debbie had continued to pursue that information. The Board asked that 
Randy Zinna send a letter to FARA if we had not received the information by 
Friday.  Brad reported that although July’s statements were a little late going out, 
that August statements had already been sent and everything should be back on 
target.  Brad informed the Board that they were solidifying the service agreement 
in writing and were working on possible changes to the Trust Document to the 
Board.  He informed the Board that he would be making a presentation at the 
Clerks’ Institute and that it would be perfect timing to help educate the members 
on many aspects of the insurance program.  He reported because were only 26 
days into the plan year, he had no financial reports to give at this time. 
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At this time, Brad introduced Greg Hanly and Vickie Steib with Blue Cross/Blue 
Shield.  Mr. Hanly told the Board that Blue Cross/Blue Shield was delighted to 
have the opportunity to work with the Louisiana Clerks of Court and stated they 
were committed to giving the clerks top shelf service.  He said they have 
approximately one million people for whom they provide coverage for in 
Louisiana, which gives them significant leverage with providers and which would 
have direct impact on our experience.  
 
 He informed the Board that he felt the Blue Cross/Blue Shield network would 
conservatively provide a 15% savings to the clerks’ plan.  Vickie Steib, the 
Account Manager, informed the Board that they had a very dedicated team and 
that they delivered what they promised.  Mr. Hanly invited the Board to visit the 
Blue Cross/Blue Shield facilities in Baton Rouge. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS:  (Attachment 3) Debbie presented the contract that had 
been signed with FARA to process the run-out claims.  It was discussed that if 
any of the members had any problems with any claims from the prior plan year, 
they should notify the Clerks’ Association office as soon as possible. 
 
Debbie presented a proposed amendment to the Insurance Trust Document that 
was discussed at length.  After much discussion, it was decided to take the 
matter under advisement due to the fact that the Hunt Group will be 
recommending additional amendments in the near future. 
 
Jim discussed a letter he had received from Charlie Jagneaux that requested the 
Board to look into a multi-tiered insurance plan for the future.  
 
Diane Broussard moved to adjourn, motion seconded by Bill Hodge 
 
      Respectfully Submitted: 
 
 
      _______________________________ 
      Debbie D. Hudnall 
      Executive Director 
 
       
 
        












































